

the grandparent

A newsletter with news for and by grandparents and about them and grandchildren

The growth of tomorrow in the hands of today

Grandparents Australia is a network of grandparents working to ensure the current and future wellbeing of all children in Australia.

Postal address: Grandparents Australia Inc. 14 Youlden Street, Kensington, Vic. 3031

Phone: (03) 9372 2422

E/mail: director@grandparents.com.

Grandparents Victoria provides the secretariat for Grandparents Australia.



Grandparents Australia works with a wide range of organisations and is a member of Families Australia

Supporting the ARK Foundation caring for grandparents raising grandchildren in Africa.

This promises to be a hectic year with so many family issues to raise during the federal election. Note the seven campaign related articles in this newsletter alone and bear in mind that while a number of them are related in the first instance to kinship carers many relate to all families and therefore to all grandparents – e.g. cuts to education funding – unforgivable!!

Contents in this issue:

Of ir	nterest to all grandparents	Oπ and running		
	Thus Far - What GPV have achieved so far this year	2		
	Mothers becoming main bread winners3	Good News		
	UN stands up for children's right to play3	Good News		
	Vic. Government appoints Children's Commissioner	3		
	Scientists warn vaccine objectors could harm others4			
	Grandparents rediscover the art of parenting5			
	Honey moon over quickly for young marrieds8			
	More parents under attack from their violent kids8			
Grandparents and other kinship carers				

	An open letter from grandparents on mental health	
	Cuts to Legal Aid unfair say grandparents7	
	Right to fair trial at risk: judge7	
	Parents fight to reverse payments cuts5	
П	Dush to get adjugation funding reforms in place 6	

ducation funding reforms in place.....6

Schools telling parents they must lease laptops.....6

Pokies ATM ban a \$62m winner.....8

Grandparents denied access

Grandparents denied access to grandchildren ask for assistance.....5



Campaign

Issues

ff and

Vermont Kin as Parents - a partner of Grandparents Victoria/Kinship Carers Victoria

Thus far in 2013

GPV has had a strong start to 2013. Below is a snapshot of seven strands of work undertaken in January.

Contact with grandparents denied access

Over the Christmas period the GPV office received a record number of calls from grandparents denied access to their grandchildren. It is at times of celebrations such as this that the poignancy of this family circumstance becomes more acute.

Staff contacted member grandparents denied access and asked them what we might do to support them in 2013. A summary of their responses is outlined on page 3 of this newsletter.

Mental health

Over the Christmas period it became clear as we revisited documentation released by the Mental Health Commission that there is not enough emphasis placed on the role and needs of whole families. GPV and Grandparents Australia have long argued that mental health solutions will only have full benefit if they address the whole family – not just the individual showing signs of mental ill health.

The disappointment we felt on reviewing the material lead us to draft a letter addressed to each of the Mental Health Commissioners. It will be forwarded to politicians and other key players as well as the commissioners, and will form part of our election year strategy to raise awareness about the needs of families. Some extracts of the letter are reprinted on page 3 of this newsletter.

Changes to the children's courts in Victoria

Early in the year the GPV office received, from the Victorian Attorney General, a letter outlining new arrangements to the children's court. GPV takes a dim view of these changes which we believe to be driven by the need to save money. GPV members who are raising their grandchildren were altered and asked to respond. The changes and the response of grandparents are outlined on page 5 of this newsletter.

This newsletter also includes other articles about these changes. Read them and *get concerned*.

Continued contact with KIN

Anne McLeish has opened up the 2013 liaison with our overseas network. The discussions with activists from the USA, New Zealand and Holland are growing stronger and may well lead to a face to face meeting in 2013.

Victorian Kinship Carers Manual

Work to complete the Victorian Kinship Carer's Manual has resumed. All major sections have been drafted and some await verification from experts such as educators and lawyers. This manual is scheduled for launch in mid 2013 and will be distributed across the state to mall kinship carers.

Survey of family relationships

In 2012 it was decided that a survey of kinship carers in 2013 should unpack the issue of family relationships. Many kinship carers report that once they take up the role of caring for someone else's children, usually their own grandchildren, the relationships with extended family become more difficult. We have drafted and distributed a simple survey to kinship carers and plan to write a story about this issue in the next few months.

Being an effective representative – A pamphlet

A pamphlet for use by kinship carers acting as representatives has been finalised and will shortly be distributed. This pamphlet arose from a workshop Anne McLeish conducted in the USA and is a joint project between Grandparents Victoria and grandparents in the state of Vermont USA. If you would like a copy contact the GPV office on (03) 9372 2422 or director@grandparents.com.au

Kinship care in the USA

A report written by Anne McLeish about her 2012 trip to the USA has been distributed via email. Anyone who would care for a printed copy of this report should phone the office on (03) 9372 2422.

Halls Gap Camp

Work by GPV to encourage organisations to make conducting camps for kinship children and carers will proceed. Late in 2012 GPV worked with the Uniting Church staff to have a camp in Hall's Gap. The camp went ahead and was a success. We are need to find funding to support future camps. Any ideas?

Diary Dates 2013

- Families Week 15th -21st May
- Child Aware Conference Melbourne
 April 11-12, Melbourne
- GPV AGM Friday 6th September



Vic. Government appoints Commissioner for Children and Young People

Although Victoria had a child safety Commissioner we did not have fully fledged Children's Commissioner. Now we do. GOV and Grandparents Australia has worked hard for the appointment of commissioners in every state and nationally. We await the naming of the National Commissioner.

Premier Baillieu and Minister for Community Services Mary Wooldridgeh have announced the appointment of Bernie Geary as Victoria's Commissioner for Children and Young People.

The appointment of Mr Geary as Victoria's first Commissioner and the establishment of the Commission for Children and Young People is an historic step towards protecting Victoria's vulnerable children.

The Commission will have wide-ranging powers and responsibilities, including the capacity to initiate inquiries where it believes there have been systemic issues in the delivery of services that affect children and young people's wellbeing.

"Crucially, the Commission has been legislated to be independent of government and will report to the Parliament, creating greater transparency and accountability and more effectively protecting the most vulnerable members of our community," Ms Wooldridge said.

Mothers becoming breadwinners as numbers of stay-at-home fathers soars

The Guardian London Steven Nolan 24th January 2013

The number of fathers staying at home to bring up the children has risen while the number of mothers going out to work has risen, a study has found.

Figures show that female breadwinners has gone up and 10 per cent of men care for their children - a record high.

Role-reversal: The number of men classed as 'economically inactive' as they stay at home and look after their children has hit a record high, while the number of female breadwinners has increased. Of that number 227,000 were men according to a study carried out between September and November last year.

That figure has shot up from 19,000 in the same period 12 months earlier and represents the highest number of stayat-home fathers since records first began in 1993.

UN STANDS UP FOR CHILDREN'S RIGHT TO PLAY

Grandparents Victoria /Grandparents Australia joined the International Play Association specifically to promote child's play. Therefore, the news (February 1) of the UN adopting a general comment on the issue is most welcome.





The United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child announced the adoption of "General Comment" (GC), that clarifies the importance of article

31 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC).

Article 31 ensures that "States Parties (countries) recognize the right of the child to rest and leisure, to engage in play and recreational activities...and to participate freely in cultural life and the arts."

Article 31 has long been considered "the forgotten article". The General Comment adopted today, however, will right that wrong by clearly defining the responsibilities of governments that are implicit in the article. The stated objectives of the General Comment are:

- **a)** To enhance understanding of the importance of Article 31 for children's well-being and development, and for the realisation of other rights in the Convention.
- **b)** To provide interpretation to States parties with regard to the provisions, and consequent obligations, associated with Article 31.
- c) To provide guidance on the legislative, judicial, administrative, social and educational measures necessary to ensure its implementation for all children without discrimination and on the basis of equality of opportunity.

The International Play Association (IPA), since 2008 has led an international group of cosignatories to the request for a GC. Theresa Casey, President of IPA, warmly welcomed today's adoption of the General Comment:

Adopted in 1989 by the UN General Assembly, the CRC is a treaty that defines 54 human rights due to those under the age of 18.

In a statement in 2000, Nelson Mandela described the CRC as "that luminous living document that enshrines the rights of every child without exception to a life of dignity and self-fulfilment."

Australian scientists warn that vaccine objectors could harm others



GPV will continue to encourage young parents to have their children vaccinated. Grandparents of today well remember what happened to some of their play mates fro their youth when polio was widespread.

The Age - November 28, 2012 by Bryan Cohen

Top Australian immunization specialists recently expressed concern related to the rising number of vaccine objectors.

With one in 12 babies in Australia not fully immunized, scientists said that outbreaks of diseases that were nearly extinct like whooping cough and measles could occur.

"Vaccination is incredibly important for our society to keep us free of infectious diseases," Suzanne Cory, the president of the Australian Medical Association, said, "You just have to think back to the early days of Australia and look in the cemeteries and see how many young children died of infectious diseases before we had these wonderful vaccines and before we had antibiotics."

Public health officials push vaccinations in an attempt to create herd immunity, which occurs when the majority of the population is vaccinated. When the vaccination rate goes down, the herd immunity can be compromised.

"It is of concern that there are these pockets of conscientious objection to vaccination that are growing," Cory said, "I don't think people understand that they're not just choosing for their own family, they're putting at risk the wider community."

A LETTER ABOUT MENTAL HEALTH

Grandparents Australia has been promoting the view that the national mental health strategy should take a whole of family approach – offering support to families not only the individuals. We have developed this letter which outlines our beliefs. The letter will be widely distributed.

To whom it may concern,

The Kinship Care Coalition wishes to congratulate all concerned on the work which has gone into the development of the 'Strategies and Actions 2012-2015' document published by the Mental Health Commission.

We are excited by the prospect that real change might be occurring in areas that have previously been neglected. The purpose of this letter is to highlight the importance of a whole family approach to promoting mental well-being.

Childhood abuse is a potent cause of mental disturbance not only in the immediate aftermath but in the longer term functioning of the individuals and their families, even extending into subsequent generations. In addition to individual suffering, the cost to society is immense. It is essential that effective interventions are provided to minimise the damage and to promote positive mental health, resilience and well-being. Sadly, current service delivery systems do not make best use of the important opportunities available to them.

Government Child Protection Services are increasingly using kinship care for out-of-home placement of children in need of care and protection. The majority of such placements are with grandparents. Whilst this has huge advantages to the system in terms of cost effectiveness, emotional investment by carers in the well-being of the children, and greater availability than non-family fostering, there are also serious disadvantages that are not being appropriately addressed. The main ones are:

- the unpreparedness of the aged carers for the challenges of emotionally disturbed children,
- the lack of training and support for the carers,
- the exposure to conflict as they mediate the differing views of authorities, parents and the extended families,
- the adverse impact of stress on their own health, with depression being a frequent consequence.

The experience of carers is that they are unsupported and denied access to necessary mental health treatment services for the emotionally-disturbed children in their care. The level of disturbance is generally below the threshold for intake into specialist mental health services but community-based consultation is unavailable until the situation has deteriorated to a troublesome degree.

We advocate that significantly greater training and support should be provided by the community-based agencies responsible for the supervision of placements, and that specialist family mental health services need to provide consultative support to those agencies. Whilst additional resourcing would be desirable it is quite possible for major improvements to occur by administrative changes within existing resources.

Although this letter arises from one specific example in the whole spectrum of preventive mental health issues, it can be seen as a 'canary in the mine' for child and adolescent mental health. The historical reality is that major mental illnesses of adults in the population have dominated the service delivery field and this is even reflected in the composition of the National Mental Health Commission not having a single person from a child and adolescent mental health background. Research tells us, however, that a high proportion of mental disturbances arise in the childhood period and that family-based early intervention is extremely cost-effective in reducing later more serious and more costly disturbances. But who will be the advocate for preventive mental health services, and child and adolescent services in particular?

Grandparents denied access to their grandchildren ask for assistance

Grandparents Victoria has contacted grandparents who have been denied access to their grandchildren to ask if they have any suggestions as to how Grandparents Victoria can support or assist them. The following suggestions were received.

Several grandparents have suggested some form of social engagement, to make grandparents in this situation aware that they are not alone. This could include a forum with a guest speaker with specific focuses on the effects on: children, parents and grandparents. Such a forum could include presentations on:

- educating excluded grandparents on how to preserve a sense of well-being for themselves;
- relevant information on court procedures etc. that need to be known by grandparents opting to pursue their case legally

In order to raise awareness of the issue in the community, it is suggested that grandparents, parents and children be invited to share their experiences of family relationships.

It has also been suggested that a grief/counselling session should be made available to all grandparents who are denied access to their grandchildren, preferably with a trained grief counsellor who is experienced in this area.

Grandparents have also asked that pressure be put on the Attorney General and Family Courts to ensure that the law is applied "fairly".

Grand redesigns as Nana and Pop rediscover the art of parenting

The Age - January 30, 2013





Men in their 60s and 70s begin to shuffle in their seats as they watch a DVD about the changing role of fathers.

The DVD, being shown to a room full of expecting grandparents in a class at Epworth Freemasons Hospital, encourages new fathers to use "skin-to-skin contact" with their infants, to speak to and make eye contact with new babies in order to strengthen their bond.

Most grandparents in Ms Jackson's class report change in the areas of sleeping and demand breastfeeding. Sue Davies, 61, says much of the sudden infant death syndrome and sleeping information she learnt in the class is new to her. Ms Jackson says she also likes to talk about what will be expected of grandparents once the babies are born. "Many of them are working, have their own commitments, their own lives ... and children need to understand that even if they are retired they need to be able to do their own thing and are not just a childcare service," she says. "It's something I always tell [grandparents] they need to talk to their kids about before the baby is born."

She also delicately touches upon other common issues raised by new parents, including a tendency of grandparents to sometimes offer too much unsolicited advice. "Sometimes they just need to button their lips," Ms Jackson says with a laugh. "They didn't like to be told how to do it when they were young, so let them make their own mistakes."

The monthly classes have been running at the hospital for almost a decade, and as the hospital's average-aged mother is 34, often new grandparents are well into their 60s.

Parents fight to reverse payment cuts

The Age - February 5, 2013



School shoes, textbooks and swimming classes. Most parents would label these things as necessities, but for mother of three Diane McAlpine, they are some things she's had to give up or delay buying for her sons in order to cope with the loss of income she's experienced as a

result of the federal government's recent cuts to parenting payments.

Ms McAlpine's youngest son Ewan is eight-years-old – so along with the majority of 84,000 other single parents whose youngest child is older than eight, she was shifted onto the NewStart allowance at the beginning of this year.

Rosemary West, a founding member for Council for Single Mothers and their Children, lobbied for years until the federal government extended the widow's pension to unmarried mothers back in the 1970s.

Ms West, who raised her daughter alone in the 1960s, said she is devastated to be watching the conditions she helped fight for be taken from single parents whose youngest children have turned eight.

"It's terrible to see a reform you and so many worked for and thought would be permanent to come undone ... but my main concern is about the women and children that will be impacted."

For Ms McAlpine, a member of the newly formed Single Parents Action Group, the fight to reverse the cuts is only just beginning.

Ms McAlpine, who has lost about \$110 a fortnight as a result of the cuts, fears she will also have to scrap her youngest son's swimming classes, which the cystic fibrosis sufferer takes to help with his breathing, because she cannot afford the upfront \$175 fee.

"I'm trying to pay (the fee) in instalments, but I don't know if I'll be able to do it.

"You don't want your kids to miss out, to stand out. I try everything to not make them look poor, and now I don't know how I am going to do that."

Big push to get education funding reforms in place

February 3, 2013



Nine out of 10 Australians want state and federal governments to stop bickering over school funding reform and reach an agreement to inject more cash into public education.

A poll commissioned by the Australian Education Union found that 89 per cent of those surveyed want a deal to be struck on the Gonski review, which recommended boosting education spending by \$6.5 billion a year.

It has been a year since the Gonski report was released but the states are yet to sign off on the funding reforms.

The survey also showed that 72 per cent of respondents opposed Victorian Premier Ted Baillieu's cuts to public education, while 58 per cent would have a worse opinion of him if he failed to reach agreement with the federal government on the Gonski reforms.

The current funding model expires at the end of 2013, so the federal government must introduce the legislation early this year in order for the new model to be in place for the start of the 2014 school year.

Mr Baillieu has warned he would not support changes that disadvantage Victorians, describing the proposed public education reforms as "unprecedented intervention into school autonomy".

Schools are telling parents they must lease laptops for this year



The federal government's scheme providing high school students with laptop computers is on the brink of collapse, leaving parents with hefty bills and educators with a chaotic start to the school year.

Schools are already telling parents they must lease approved laptops for pupils this year, at a cost of hundreds of dollars. Some are telling students to bring their own computers, raising a raft of problems around internet capacity, security and provision of software.

Principals told Fairfax Media laptops were now essential for all students and they were being forced to shift the cost of providing them onto parents.

Victorian Association of State Secondary Principals president Frank Sal said it would not be feasible for schools to continue providing computers for all students when the funding dried up.

A spokeswoman for School Education Minister Peter Garrett would not make a commitment on future funding. Schools have been left to come up with their own solutions, some have funding to provide laptops this year, but the budget in most schools has already been exhausted.

A Parents Victoria spokeswoman said school budgets and parents' pockets were under pressure from cuts by the state government and it wasn't feasible to ask parents to pay for computers.

Despite Prime Minister Julia Gillard's boast that under her government all senior secondary students could access a computer at school "without their parents having to put their hand in their pocket", the program has been dogged since its inception by complaints that the technology has been outdated almost as soon as it was delivered and schools were not provided with the necessary IT resources and infrastructure.

Joseph Sweeney, who is the author of a new education report, *Bring Your Own Device In Education*, that assesses the "digital divide" between students with new and older technology, says Labor's digital revolution was meant to close the equity gap and that the policy was close to failure because of the "uncertainty and unsustainability".

"It's fine if your family can afford a computer. But if those funds are not there for you in the family then you're not going to have a computer in the school. Therefore, are you at an educational disadvantage?"

Cuts to Legal Aid unfair say grandparents

In January 2013 the GPV Office sent kinship carers an outline of changes to the Victoria Legal Aid (VLA) Guidelines for the Family Court. Here are the responses.

In the proposed changes the VLA:

- will no longer fund legal representation for joined interested third parties (such as extended family members, including grandparents) except in cases where the court determines that it is essential for these third parties to have legal representation to effectively participate in proceedings.
- has altered its guidelines regarding the age at which children are considered competent to instruct their own independent legal representation. The age threshold has been raised from 7 to 10 years of age, and VLA will no longer provide funding for legal representation for children below this age threshold.

A large number of responses to this issue have been received, only one positive.

Carers overwhelmingly agree that children have the right to be heard. However there is some disagreement about whether it is better for the child to be represented by an adult, or whether some children are capable of speaking for themselves. It was noted that for some children attending the courts would be traumatic. Others noted that meeting a succession of different lawyers had been traumatic for the children, and that some lawyers do not take the time to adequately understand the wishes of their clients before proceedings begin. Other grandparents noted that their grandchildren were disappointed not to 'have their day in court' – to be able to speak for themselves

One respondent thought that her grandchild under 10 should have the right to attend court and speak for himself. The remaining respondents believed that it was inappropriate for children under 10 to appear in court.

Regarding the cessation of legal aid for children under the 10, necessitating a shift from lawyers to DHS officers representing children:

Several voices asserted that it is not good to have DHS officers representing children in the courts, as these officers are not independent advocates with only the best interests of the child at heart. They have other concerns to deal with, such as lack of time and resources, and a prior relationship with the parents, carers, and the child.

Several voices have suggested that they would like to see the process taken out of the hands of the courts, and instead see cases settled by a panel which might include DHS child protection workers, and kinship care advocates, with a court appointed officer to oversee proceedings.

Right to fair trial at risk: judge

The Age December 5, 2012



THE right to a fair trial in Victoria risks being threatened as a shrinking legalaid system leaves more people representing themselves, the state's chief justice has warned.

Supreme Court Chief Justice Marilyn

Warren's (pictured) comments came after Victoria Legal Aid managing director Bevan Warner said the organisation was facing a budget deficit greater than its \$3.1 million blow-out last financial year due to an "unprecedented demand" for its legal assistance, in the wake of a state government crackdown on family violence.

Chief Justice Warren said on Tuesday that the government's "laudable commitment" to reducing domestic violence - including raising the number of police officers and Department of Human Services workers - had affected the entire justice system. That has led to an expected 25 per cent increase in the number of criminal cases going through the courts.

Chief Justice Warren said the number of self-represented litigants was increasing, and now made up about 26 per cent in civil appeals in the Court of Appeal alone. She said each of those cases took up a significant amount of judges' time - "a very precious and expensive commodity".

"...There is a cumulative cost that potentially could be avoided or minimised if there is appropriate legal representation at the beginning through adequate legal aid funding.

"Ultimately what we are talking about is the right of the individual to a fair trial. Proficient legal representation is a fundamental way of ensuring a fair trial," she said at a function for the 40th anniversary of the Fitzroy Legal Service.

While Chief Justice Warren said the solution to the funding problem was not for the courts, she said a portion of the money confiscated in trials could be diverted to Legal Aid and that attorneys-general could impose a national levy on civil litigation.

Spokesmen for Victorian Attorney-General Robert Clark and Commonwealth Attorney-General Nicola Roxon both said queries on increases to funding should be directed to the other level of government.



Pokies ATM ban a \$62m winner

December 2, 2012 12:00AM

Grandparents continue to be alarmed about the gambling culture affecting so many young families. We will campaign on this issue for some time to come.



THE amount of cash pumped through Victoria's poker machines has plunged as a result of the latest move to crack down on problem gambling.

Since ATMs were banned in Victoria's 511 pokies venues on July 1, the amount spent on the machines has dropped 6.7 per cent, saving gamblers more than \$62 million.

During September and October, Victoria's pokies spend was 8 per cent lower than at the same stage last year.

Victorians put more than \$2.6 billion through the pokies last year - a rate of more than \$300,000 an hour.

The ban's impact will also be felt on the state Budget, with the Government facing a \$50 million cut in poker machine tax revenue this year, and a \$200 million drop over the next four years if the trend continues.

To have people literally plugged in to pokies means they are shut off from the outside world, shut out from reality and their sense of time

But Gaming Minister Michael O'Brien said it was money that he was proud to miss out on. "I'd rather not take one dollar from problem gambling," he said. "Not only is it a better position morally, but even economically when you think about the impact of that issue to the state. A short-term hit on the Budget can be more than made up by long-term benefit."

HONEY MOON OVER QUICKLY

The Telegraph – London - Friday 9th Feb 2012

A poll of 2,000 married adults showed that after three and a half years of wedded bliss, cuddling up on the sofa in the evening is a thing of the past, with couples more likely to go to bed at different times.

And by this time in a relationship, rather than settling down to enjoy an evening together, the likelihood is that couples will eat at different times, sit in different rooms and zone out of a conversation in favour of watching television.

Kate Jones, of Co-operative Food, which commissioned the study, said: "This research shows once they've tied the knot, it's all too easy for couples to start getting complacent and start taking each other for granted.

"Once the honeymoon period is over couples often let bad habits take over, and forget to go the extra mile to make each other happy.

More parents under attack from their violent kids

The Age February 10, 2013



Parents are increasingly being attacked by their own children, with some cases so vicious the victims end up in hospital or take out restraining orders to protect themselves.

Figures show Victoria Police were called to 4017 family violence incidents over the past 12 months where an adolescent was the offender, and dozens of cases involving children as young as 10. An analysis of the data shows the number of adolescent attacks has increased by about 9 per cent every year since 2006, but experts admit the true extent of the problem is unknown because many parents are ashamed to speak out.

Adolescent Violence			
incidents in the home			
2006-7			
Under 10	13		
10-14	661		
15-17	1480		
Total	2154		
2011-12			
Under 10	49		
10-14	1303		
15-17	2665		
Total	4017		

One mother, who did not wish to be named, spent three years dealing with a violent teenage daughter, who began having fits of rage from the age of 14. The mother said she did not know what sparked the aggression, but told Fairfax Media: "She [the daughter] would get angry and strike out at her father, or with our eldest daughter - who was a very calm, collected girl - she

would literally bash her up and try to strangle her. We had holes in the wall, windows broken and I was punched in the face.

"It was a really terrible period to deal with, just for the fact that you feel quite helpless and like you've failed as a parent because you've got a child you can't control."

In a bid to curb the trend, the state government will spend \$750,000 on a behaviour-change program designed to stop adolescent violence in the home and protect families. A three-year pilot will be run by Peninsula Health, covering the Frankston and Mornington Peninsula area.

Young people who are referred to the program by police and court authorities will be required to take part in an eight to 12-week program that focuses on understanding their anger and its triggers. Parents will at the same time attend group sessions focusing on building skills to cope, and undertake counselling with their child.